
Lutherans in Africa’s mission is to form African 
Lutherans to be teachers of the faith. Ever since we 
bought a plot of land and started to build the 
Lutheran School of Theology, this teaching has 
mostly taken place on the campus. Groups of men 
from several African countries have been sent by 
their bishops to receive a high quality theological 
training equipping them to serve as Lutheran 
pastors in the future. However, when there have 
been obstacles for the arrival of pastoral students 
(such as COVID restrictions) or when the students 
have had term breaks, LIA has striven to reach out 
to other groups with the Lutheran teaching. By the 
grace of God, during this past month we were able 
to organize four teaching events to very diverse 
audiences.

Good News for Refugees

The first teaching seminar took place in Kenya’s 
Kalobeyei and Kakuma refugee camps. Our student, 
Adelino Upwoth, traveled to there ahead of time to 
carry out the mobilization of the church leaders and 
to prepare the ground for successful training. Upon 
Pastor May’s arrival, he and Adelino first met with 
Gambella Lutheran Church leaders. They discussed 

about different ways in which LIA can work 
together to jointly proclaim the Gospel of Christ to 
refugees at Kakuma and Kalobeyei settlements.

On Sunday, Pastor May preached in Pari Lutheran 
Church’s Divine Service. Nineteen children of the 
members were united with Christ through Holy 
Baptism. After the service, the men rushed over to 
the other settlement, Kakuma, where installation of 
Bishop Nathaniel Bol Nyok of South Sudan had 
already commenced. Pastor May had been invited to 
the occasion to share some words, because many 
years ago he was instrumental in colloquizing 
Pastor Bol Nyok’s church in Bor town, South Sudan, 
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from Anglicanism to Lutheranism. That teaching 
trip to Bor town was appreciated ever so much more 
because it took place during unrest in South Sudan. 
Pastor May ended up getting stranded in Bor town 
as the military took possession of all planes. He was 
only able to get to the capital city after he hired an 
expensive taxi ride along a route with heavy 
presence of armed militia and land mines.

Now, Pastor May was happy to join in the 
installation celebration of his old friend, Bishop Bol 
Nyok, and give him several copies of the Good 
News magazine to further enable and encourage the 
Bor town congregation and other churches in Bishop 
Bol Nyok’s area to continue growing in the Lutheran 
faith. Adelino described the service as wonderful 
event with Anyuak and Dinka communities praising 
God for their son being installed as bishop.

A four day teaching seminar at Pari church 
followed. The participants came from both 
Gambella and Pari congregations. Pastor May 
taught about liturgy, creation, baptism, and about 
battle between the Old Man and the New Man in us. 
The participants received hymnals and Good News 
magazines and appreciated the clear teaching. They 
requested Pastor May to return again. Also, the 

Anyuaks are preparing to send new students to 
study at LST.

Local Pastors’ Seminar
Immediately after Pastor May returned from the 
refugee camps,  we received a group of twelve 
pastors from LST’s neighboring churches for a 
theological seminar. None of these pastors are 
shepherding a Lutheran congregation, but they were 
happy to receive teaching and wished for more 
seminars to be arranged. This teaches us that new 
churches do not always need to be planted but 
existing congregations can correct their doctrine by 
being taught rightly. A few of our students were also 
able to attend. 

Pastor May used the Good News magazine to teach 
about the daily struggle we engage in; the struggle 
between flesh and Spirit, between the old man and 
the new man in us. The old man, the flesh, in us 
lives according to sinful passions and does not have 
the ability to do good. Our flesh serves the devil and 
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leads to death. But as baptized Christians we also 
have a new man, the spiritual side, in us. It lives 
according to Holy Spirit and desires to do good. The 
new man serves God which leads to life.

“For the desires of the flesh are against the Spirit, and the 
desires of the Spirit are against the flesh, for these are 

opposed to each other, to keep you from doing the things 
you want to do.” Galatians 5:17

“For while we were living in the flesh, our sinful 
passions, aroused by the law, were at work in our 

members to bear fruit for death. But now we are released 
from the law, having died to that which held us captive, so 
that we serve in the new way of the Spirit and not in the 

old way of the written code.” Romans 7:5-6

Visiting Pastor Matheka’s Congregation
The May family traveled to visit a former LST 
student, Pastor David Matheka where we met his 
family and congregation in a small village of 
Kibwezi. So much love was poured on us, as we 
were invited to share in several meals in different 
homes and simply spend time together. Pastor 
Matheka’s congregants had built a new church 
building since his ordination in May 2021, but now 
they are beginning the construction of yet another 
one that will fit the growing congregation. 

They will continue the example learned at the LST 
by collecting local stones from 2.5 miles away. In 
connection with the teaching of Good News 
magazine’s Encouragement issue, Pastor May 
encouraged the members to talk with other people 
along the way when they are wheeling in the stones. 
People are likely to ask where are they hauling the 

stones. That opens an opportunity to tell that they 
are constructing a Lutheran church and explain how 
Lutheran church is different from other churches. 
They can encourage other people to come and 
receive God’s gifts in his Word, Baptism, and Lord’s 
Supper. Life in the Lutheran Church includes 
encouraging others by carrying each other ’s 
burdens just as we carry the building stones 
together.

Pastor Matheka officiated the Service on Sunday 
and Pastor May preached. It was a delight to attend 
a service with clear liturgy and joyous hymn 
singing. Pastor May preached of John 16:16-24, “A 
little while, and you will see me no longer; and 
again a little while, and you will see me.” He 
combined this text with the topic of encouragement. 
In life we face troubles. We get discouraged. 
Christians help each other. We carry each other’s 
loads. God gives the greatest encouragement and 
strengthens us in our challenges through his word 
and Holy Communion. These give us healing. When 
Jesus died and was put into a grave, he was there 
only a little while. He rose from the dead and came 
to his disciples encouraging them again. Also, just a 
little while and we will see Jesus face to face in 
heaven.

Later in the evening, the children and youth 
gathered back in the church again eager to sing and 
learn more. Pastor May used the illustrations of 
Good News magazine to tell the account of Adam 
and Eve. He recounted how in the beginning God 
made everything good. But Adam and Eve sinned 
by not believing what God had said. Satan, in the 
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form of a snake, tempted Eve and she fell into sin 
through the temptation to be their own gods. In the 
beginning, there were no thorns nor weeds for 
Adam to worry about. After the fall, God cursed the 
ground. Work became hard. God also cursed the 
woman. In the beginning, giving birth to babies was 
painless, but now delivery is cursed with pain. 
Additionally, death was sentenced upon all.

Pastor May taught, “When we do wrong, we repent 
and confess. When you feel burdened by something 
you have done and your conscience blames you, 
you can confess your sins. Even in the church we 
confessed our sins together in the morning. Pastor 
forgave your every sin. He is commanded by Jesus 
to do that. You can know for certain that whatever it 
was that you had done is now finished. God always 
forgives us. He cleanses us and leads us to heaven.”

“Adam did not repent and take responsibility. 
Instead he blamed others. We should be quick to 
confess when we have done wrong and also to 
forgive so that we can restore the relationship. God 
covered Adam and Eve with animal skins. God says 

that without shedding of blood there is no 
forgiveness of sins. In Old Testament times, people 
sacrificed animals for their sin offerings up to the 
time when Jesus came. He was the final sacrifice to 
cover our sins. Satan took a form of a snake. God 
took a form of a human being. Jesus was like you 
and his holy blood covered your sins. His blood was 
shed to forgive the whole world’s sins and to heal 
us. When you were baptized, the skin of Jesus Christ 
was put on you. In baptism you are covered by 
Christ.”

Mutual Encouragement in Oloitokitok Prison
The full account of Pastor May’s visit in the prison 
was supposed to be recounted here. However, the 
Editor in Chief informed us that the newsletter’s 
length has reached its maximum. Therefore, we shall 
end with a cliffhanger :) What took place in the 
prison will be revealed in our next letter alongside 
with the LST construction update. Until then, may 
God keep you in his wonderful care and enable you 
to encourage others with the Gospel!

“Therefore encourage one another and build one another 
up, just as you are doing.”

1 Thessalonians 5:11

Support the work of Lutherans in Africa 
USA
• By mail: Checks may be sent to  

Lutherans in Africa 
PO Box 121, Ocean Shores, WA 98569
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• Online: Go to www.lutheransinafrica.com and 
select either the Paypal button or the Donor 
Perfect button.

• Selecting Lutherans in Africa as your charity of 
choice:
Thrivent
Direct your Thrivent Choice Dollars to Lutherans In 
Africa. Follow the link here for instructions.
Amazon Smile
Use LIA’s unique charity link: 
https://smile.amazon.com/ch/38-3814856
A portion of all eligible purchases will be donated to 
Lutherans In Africa.

Australia
• By mail: Checks may be sent to

Lutherans in Africa - Australia Inc
C/O  PO Box 6094
Shepparton, Victoria, 3630

• Online: LIA-Australia Paypal
Canada
• By mail: Send a cheque, payable to “Concordia 

Lutheran Mission Society” and with the memo 
line “2118 Lutherans in Africa”, to  
Concordia Lutheran Mission Society, P.O. Box 455, 
Water Valley, AB T0M 2E0 

• Online: through Canada Helps: visit the link 
below and apply your donation to project “2118 
Lutherans in Africa” – https://
www.canadahelps.org/en/charities/concordia-
lutheran-mission-society/

www.lutheransinafrica.com 5

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001possC40Wee04wnC_OKdG9s_V3q2-A0RjUHLcA0iBTPQq792nIsIMDRp0BDteJdufPS5guRIYxdVB0wtzDXImBiPqhggL18bi4Y26sBE3o7KwbHOiAxwJ4Ctz39Sg9UEDSzveS-IF2Ia9H7NcfQ5BzqHQxB8BLBbWk4bPHxHxkm_mHt-vAHGnxwdut2YlQOtZ8MvzhjTMSKUyGMAO90z6F5qLSDv08uGCtnvqY7CqT-ajqUhrQgQ7o-wh22bMkWay&c=0s0JzfXb5rQ5tXd_Offb80Li6GI_ECTctdh4S5SlpcTxqMwLj46xcQ==&ch=vfVAt-Y08HnYFPk0lsNhN5nVPxs2IC2SauSC0qBQOxqgAD2-bqIutg==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001qBKD4Q1ufcfJc2JKhqj0UD0kMLorO4MdEU8bXHlwFmRoQnz1nItslSqcp9rhAisLbmgBAQRbihdwaC2Lu4KN0p36ze5t3pIIc9_yHLC6UQlmULYRLn0Lq4NYGlbXpA2QtTerPVwlZHjx7b-4A-CoaIDnkriVcafXzmw-NN4O2zpTVWRJ81_06iCDAEa24Rv30MT53kFV6Bg=&c=1UBRxgz7eK-rH7hXWWD53Qt5Nl6SJgP9VHyvKFikQyO8LfOOPz10cQ==&ch=U2GI3SdDXZUaZji5KgxCQTfSmA0iS5zHciXvB_zHP4F7Gn7WcVfp3w==&jrc=1
https://www.amazon.com/gp/f.html?C=CWZK0AZZZD4W&K=RQOP05BXHRHF&M=urn:rtn:msg:20210512184216dd1eb9648d3a4dd180616af20bf0p0na&R=OJ2MPI1DGXKH&T=C&U=https%3A%2F%2Fsmile.amazon.com%2Fch%2F38-3814856%3Fref_%3Dpe_1723670_203812010&H=FGSUWGVDCQXAVW5TCRLBAA8DHNKA&ref_=pe_1723670_203812010
https://www.paypal.com/cgi-bin/webscr?cmd=_s-xclick&hosted_button_id=9RYLFB3C222LL&source=url
https://www.canadahelps.org/en/charities/concordia-lutheran-mission-society/
https://www.canadahelps.org/en/charities/concordia-lutheran-mission-society/
https://www.canadahelps.org/en/charities/concordia-lutheran-mission-society/

